
 EXECUTIVE
  
YOU ARE REQUESTED TO ATTEND A MEETING OF THE EXECUTIVE TO BE HELD IN 
PRINCIPAL COMMITTEE ROOM, THE DEANE HOUSE, BELVEDERE ROAD, TAUNTON ON 
WEDNESDAY 23RD AUGUST 2006 AT 18:15. 
 
 
 
 
AGENDA 
 
1. Apologies 

 
2. Minutes of the meeting of the Executive held on 19 July 2006 (attached) 

 
3. Public Question Time 

 
4. Declaration of Interests 

To receive declarations of personal interests, in accordance with the Code of Conduct 
 

5. Taunton Town Centre Management Company: Request for additional grant for Invest to 
Save purposes - Taunton Christmas Lights 
Report of Economic Development and Regeneration Manager (attached) 
 

The following items are likely to be considered after the exclusion of the press and public because 
of the likelihood that exempt information would otherwise be disclosed relating to the Clause set 
out below of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972. 
 
6. Firepool - Disposal Route and Procurement of a Development Partner 

Report of Vision Delivery Team and Strategic Director (Joy Wishlade) 
 

7. Appointment of External Property Advisors and External Lawyers 
Report of Chief Valuer and Chief Solicitor (attached) 
 

 
 
G P DYKE 
Member Services Manager 
16 August 2006 



 
 



 
 
 

 

Members of the public are welcome to attend the meeting and listen to the 
discussion. Lift access to the main committee room on the first floor of the 
building is available from the main ground floor entrance. Toilet facilities, with 
wheelchair access, are also available.  There is a time set aside at the 
beginning of the meeting to allow the public to ask questions 
 
 

 
 

 

An induction loop operates to enhance sound for anyone wearing a hearing 
aid or using a transmitter.  If you require any further information, please 
contact Greg Dyke on: 
 
Tel:     01823 356410 
Fax:   01823  356329 

 E-Mail:        g.dyke@tauntondeane.gov.uk 
 
 
Website:  www.tauntondeane.gov.uk  (Council, Executive, Review Board & Review 
Panel Agenda, Reports and Minutes are available on the Website) 
 
 

mailto:rcork@westminster.gov.uk
http://www.tauntondeane.gov.uk/


 
 
 
Executive – 19 July 2006 
 
Present: Councillor Williams (Chairman) 
 Councillors Bishop, Mrs Bradley, Cavill, Clark, Hall, and Leighton  
 
Officers: Ms J Wishlade (Strategic Director), Mr N T Noall (Head of 

Development)Mr R Willoughby-Foster (Forward Plan Manager), Mr J  
Lewis,(Civic Contingencies Manager), Mr M Western (Head of 
Housing) and Mr G P Dyke (Member Services Manager) 

 
Also Present: Councillors Stuart-Thorn and Wedderkopp 
 
(The meeting commenced at 7.00 pm) 
 
57. Minutes 
 
 The Minutes of the meeting held on 21 June 2006 were taken as read and 

were signed. 
 
58. Funding to support the 2006 Westival  
 
 Reported that the Westival was a new Arts Festival which was being launched 

in Taunton this summer. It was being put on by the Brewhouse Theatre 
Taunton Music Trust and Taunton Town Centre Company together with 
others working in collaboration with each other.  The aims were to establish 
Westival as an Annual Festival that would grow in size and prominence over 
the next three years and make Taunton a cultural destination, bringing 
increased tourism and wealth into the area. 

 
 Various other businesses and organisations had pledged their support and 

£8,500 had been raised in sponsorship so far.  The Westival was working on 
the usual financial models for Annual Festivals and they expected to lose 
money in the first year, break even in the second and make a profit in the third 
year.  The sponsorship money was being used to underwrite those events 
which would not pay for themselves but additional funding was required for 
the marketing which would be crucial to the success of the Westival and to the 
administration of bookings.  The organisers had been actively seeking funding 
and although £8,500 had already been raised many had indicated that they 
would be willing to sponsor year two of the Westival which gave them more 
notice in allocating budgets.  The Council had already contributed £500 from 
its Tourism Promotion Budget and £2,000 from the 2005/06 Arts Budget 
towards marketing.   

 
 However in order for the first year of the Westival to be a success the 

marketing needed to be significant.  The higher the marketing spend the 
bigger the reach.  The Westival organisers considered that the programme 
had national significance.  It was therefore considered that this Council 



provide a further contribution of £19,000 from reserves to add to the 
marketing budget and to support the efficient administration of the event.   

 
 RESOLVED that Council be recommended that a Supplementary Estimate of 

£19,000 be made from General Funds to provide a grant in support of the 
Westival 2006.   

 
59. Taunton Parking Strategy 
 
 Consideration was given to the draft Taunton Parking Strategy.  Parking was 

an important issue for the future prosperity of business in Taunton.  The 
Parking Strategy was a key component of the land use and transport planning 
of the town.  The majority of the land identified for regeneration in the Vision 
for Taunton was owned by the Council and was mostly surface parking.  
Clearly multi-storey car parks must be provided to enable the Vision to 
happen.  This presented a considerable challenge to the Borough Council.  
The study undertaken confirmed the principles of the Urban Design 
Framework and identified a number of priorities for future action.   

 
 The draft Parking Strategy which was completed in May 2006 was the subject 

of a workshop for both the Borough and County Councillors.  In addition a 
stakeholder workshop was held in May at County Hall.  The Strategic 
Planning Transport and Economic Development Review Panel had 
considered and unanimously agreed the report and draft Strategy at its 
meeting on 29 June 2006.  The County Council had taken the Strategy to its 
Environment Scrutiny Sub-Committee on 4 July where the principles were 
supported and it would also be submitted to the Somerset Strategic Planning 
Conference on 17 July 2006 and the County’s Executive Board on 26 July 
2006.   

 
 A copy of the draft Parking Strategy was submitted with the report.   
 
 RESOLVED that the Taunton Parking Strategy and the principles and priority 

actions set out in the report be agreed. It was recognised that the standards in 
relation to employment parking needed to be developed further. The 
requirement for any proposals to change the arrangements in relation to the 
operation of residents parking schemes would be the subject of full 
consultation.   

 
60. Planning Obligations Strategy for Delivering the Taunton Vision and 

Local Development Framework 
 
 Reported that planning obligations from developers under Section 106 would 

be necessary in order to deliver the Taunton Vision and various other 
proposals that might be included in the forthcoming Local Development 
Framework. 

 
 A decision on the way forward was now needed to meet the timescales of 

both the Taunton Vision and the LDF.  Consideration was given to the main 
issues that were arising and proposals for dealing with them.  Initially the 



proposals were aimed at developments in Taunton Town Centre but would 
need to be expanded to a borough wide approach when the LDF core 
strategy was prepared. 

 
 The report had been prepared in consultation with Somerset County Council, 

the Taunton Vision Delivery Team, the Environment Agency and SWRDA.  
These organisations were the Borough Council’s partners in delivering the 
Taunton Vision.  Consultation had also taken place with stakeholders in the 
LDF process. 

 
 In addition the report had been considered in detail by the Strategic Planning 

Transportation and Economic Development Review Panel at its meeting on 
29 June 2006.  The Review Panel had agreed the recommendations without 
amendment but Members had raised a number of specific issues details of 
which were submitted. 

 
 RESOLVED that the following measures be agreed:- 
 
 (i) Incorporation of planning obligations for each Town Centre site in the 

Town Centre Area Action Plan on the basis of priorities agreed with the 
Taunton Vision Delivery Team to secure development; 

 
 (ii) Incorporation of a hybrid approach to planning obligations in the LDF 

under which small schemes would pay a flat rate charge and larger 
schemes would be able to make equivalent payments in kind as an 
alternative; 

 
 (iii) Further research be commissioned to establish what level of tariff may 

be affordable in Taunton Deane having regard to the viability of 
differing types of development; 

 
 (iv) A project plan be established for completing the planning obligations 

strategy via the core strategy and SPD;  
 
 (v) Continue to prioritise and refine costs of schemes where developer 

funding would be sought (and which would be included in the  
Local Development Framework); 

 
 (vi) Maximise the availability of other sources of funding for particular 

projects; 
 
 (vii) Review existing procedures for collecting and distributing payments 

received from developers; 
 
 (viii) Continue to liaise with the Government Office for the South West on 

the proposed way forward in the light of LDF stakeholder response and 
the Taunton Vision requirements; 

 



 (ix) Consult further on the emerging planning obligations strategy with  
LDF stakeholders at the “preferred option” stages of the TCAAP and 
the core strategy.   

 
61. Promises to tenants should the Housing Stock Transfer to Deane 

Housing ? 
 
 Reported that the Council had decided to consult tenants about a possible 

Housing Stock Transfer.  Part of this consultation had involved identifying the 
priorities that tenants would want to see delivered in the event of a stock 
transfer.  The Council’s formal consultation document (the offer document) 
would need to make clear statements about what transfer meant for tenants.  
Where clear statements were made about improvements that would be 
delivered through stock transfer it was important that these reflected tenant’s 
priorities and that Deane Housing would have the financial resources to 
deliver these promises. 

 
 Consideration was given to a report which contained an overview of the 

priorities that had been identified as part of the consultation to date together 
with an assessment of the impact on the Council if these priorities for 
improvements were promised as part of the Council’s formal offer document 
to tenants.   

 
 In December 2005 it was reported that the anticipated tenanted market value 

of the housing stock would be £36.3 million.  Since then the valuation had 
been updated to reflect the 2006/07 budgets.  These budgets showed a 
reduction in service charge and supporting people income together with an 
increase in management costs.  These budget changes reduced the tenanted 
market value to £35.4 million.   

 
 Details were submitted of the consultation promises that could be delivered 

within this valuation and also set out options for further consultation promises.  
These would have a cost impact on the valuation.   

 
 Further details were submitted of options for consultation promises within 

existing valuation.  Further potential improvements to housing services had 
also been identified and these could be provided at additional cost.  Details 
were submitted.  The Executive were made aware of the impact on the 
tenanted market value and also the impact on the anticipated net capital 
receipt.   

 
 RESOLVED that  
 
 (1) All the promises set out in paragraphs 4(a) and 4(b) of the report to the 

Executive be included in the informal consultation with tenants over the 
next few months and subject to support through that process in the 
formal offer document to tenants that would be submitted to Council for 
approval; 

  



 (2) All the promises set out in paragraph 4(c) of the report to the Executive 
in relation to improvements in housing services be included in the 
informal consultation with tenants over the next few months and that 
they be funded through a reduced valuation.   

 
(The meeting ended at 7.55p.m.) 
 
 
  
 
 



 



 
 
TAUNTON DEANE BOROUGH COUNCIL 
 
EXECUTIVE – 23 AUGUST 2006 
 
REPORT OF THE ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT AND REGENERATION 
MANAGER 
This matter is the responsibility of Executive Councillor Cavill 
 
TAUNTON TOWN CENTRE MANAGEMENT COMPANY: 
Request for Additional Grant for Invest to Save Purposes – Taunton 
Christmas Lights 
 
Executive Summary 
To consider an application by the Town Centre Management Company for 
support to carry out an Invest to Save project in replacing and improving the 
current Christmas Lights. This includes a request for an additional grant from 
the Borough Council of £14,250. 

 
1 Background 
1.1 Members will be aware that a number of minor issues plagued the 

Christmas Lights show last year. Many of these were down to the age 
and quality of the lights and equipment.  
  

1.2 The ongoing responsibility for the upkeep and operation of the lights 
has been passed to the Town Centre Management Company, who are 
keen that the standard, visibility and impact of the Christmas Lights in 
Taunton are improved. 

 
1.3 Taunton Town Centre Management Company (TTCM) is seeking to 

replace the current Christmas tree lights for the Town Centre with 
modern energy saving LED light that use massively less electricity to 
run, and whose maintenance is minimised in comparison to the existing 
lights system. 

 
1.4 Currently the TTCM Co lights 19 Christmas trees in High Street, The 

Parade and Fore Street. Each tree consumes 9000w of power, whilst 
LED replacements would consume 65w. This represents a total energy 
saving of over 170,000w over a full year. 

 
1.5 During the first four years of operation, when hardly any maintenance 

of the LED system lights is required, the new system would enable 
over three-quarters of a million watts of energy to be saved. As energy 
costs have risen steeply over the past 18 months, and are forecast to 
rise equally steeply over the coming two years, this investment would 
present significant efficiency and consumption cost savings, whilst also 
contributing to the aim for ‘public agencies to reduce overall energy 
consumption. The installation of the LED lights will also make a 
significant contribution to service and income targets for the TTCM Co. 



 
1.6 As a result of the low maintenance of the LED System, it is expected 

that the new lights could be left in-situ all year round – thus offering the 
opportunity to enhance the ambiance of the Town Centre during many 
of the festivals and special weekends. This is neither cost effective nor 
physically possible at present. 

 
1.7 These proposals have been discussed with the Council’s Parks 

Division, who are happy to support the proposal. 
 
2 Financial Implications 
2.1 At present the Council gives the Town Centre Co. an annual grant of 

£52,350 and they are responsible for the provision of the Christmas 
Lights and the electricity cost. 

 
2.2 The cost of the replacement LED System is estimated at £14,250. The 

Town Centre Co. do not have the financial resources available to 
enable them to purchase the system directly. Therefore they have 
approached the Council for an additional grant. 

 
2.3 Under the terms of the Council’s Financial Strategy, which was 

approved by the Executive in April 2004, Invest to Save initiatives such 
as this can be financed from the General Fund Reserve. Full Council 
approval is not required in these instances 

 
2.4 It is expected that the annual energy savings achieved will take around 

3(?) years to fully repay the initial purchase cost of the new LED 
system. In order to repay the money taken from reserves the annual 
grant to the Town Centre Co. will be reduced by £4,750 (£14,250 
divided by 3yrs) to £47,600. In year 4 the Council will see an overall 
reduction in its budget as a result of this investment. 

 
2.5 The purchase of these new, more efficient, lights will also count 

towards the Council’s annual efficiency targets. 
 
3 Corporate Priorities 
3.1 This proposal contributes to the Council’s Corporate Objectives as 

follows: 
 

a) Aim 1 : Regenerating Taunton 
b) Aim 2: Safeguarding and enhancing the local environment. 

 
4 Recommendations: 
4.1 The Executive is recommended to approve, under the terms of the 

Financial Strategy, a supplementary estimate from the General Fund 
Reserve of £14,250 for an additional grant to the Taunton Town Centre 
Management Company to enable the purchase new LED Christmas 
Lights. 

 



Contact Details: Steven Kendall, Economic Development & Regeneration 
Manager, Tel: 01823 356534, Email: s.kendall@tauntondeane.gov.uk 
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